Minutes

Iowa State Association of Counties 

Board of Directors Meeting

ISAC Office, 501 SW 7th Street, Suite Q, Des Moines, Iowa 50309-4540

Phone 515.244.7181

Present: Marge Pitts, Wayne Walter, Deb McWhirter, Anna O’Shea, Dan Cohen, Mike Balmer, Nancy Parrott, Lori Elam, Jon McNamee, Terri Henkels, Lu Barron, Mike McClain, Chuck Rieken, Harlan Hansen, Wayne Chizek, Melvyn Houser, Judy Miller, Grant Veeder, Dave Morlan, Darin Raymond

Absent: Sally Stutsman
Guests: Phil Hurst, Linda Langston, Jane Halliburton
Staff: Bill Peterson, Rachel Bicego, Brad Holtan, Robin Harlow, Stacy Horner, Tammy Norman, Linda Hinton, Mary Beth Mellick, Nathan Bonnett
Friday, January 28, 2011

Bill Peterson conducted an orientation for new and other interested ISAC Board members. He explained the role as a board member and various ISAC operations. 

ISAC President Marge Pitts called the meeting to order at 10:00 am and led the Pledge of Allegiance. 
Swearing in of Executive Officers and Board of Directors

Former Clay County Auditor and ISAC Past-President Phil Hurst swore in 2011 ISAC President Marge Pitts. He then swore in the following Executive Officers: Wayne Walter, 1st Vice-President; Darin Raymond, 2nd Vice-President; and Harlan Hansen, 3rd Vice-President. The remaining members of the ISAC Board of Directors were sworn in. 

Approval of Minutes

The ISAC Board of Directors meeting minutes from December 9, 2010 were reviewed. Grant Veeder moved to approve the minutes as written, Darin Raymond seconded and the motion passed unanimously.
The ETC Board meeting minutes from December 9, 2010 were reviewed for informational purposes.
The ISAC Board recessed, and the ETC board convened. 

Approval of Minutes

The ETC Board meeting minutes from December 9, 2010 were reviewed. Melvyn Houser moved to approve the minutes as written, Anna O’Shea seconded and the motion passed unanimously.

The Community Association of Support Services (CASS) Committee meeting minutes from January 5, 2011 were reviewed for informational purposes. 
ETC Budget and Cost Allocation Plan for FY 2012

Robin Harlow discussed the FY 2012 ETC budget. The CASS Committee faced three general challenges when creating the budget: building a budget that will be operational from one that was developmental; strengthening the reserve fund; and capturing depreciation and amortization. The budget increases personnel expenditures significantly. A timeline for staffing additions was included in the board materials. Lori Elam, CASS Committee member, gave the board her thoughts on the FY 2012 ETC budget and discussed the future growth of CSN. The board amply discussed the significant changes in the budgets and the future needs of CSN. They were confident that the FY 2012 budget does a much better job of anticipating future needs.  In summary, the FY 2012 ETC Budget proposed increasing revenues from $301,000 to $521,000.  The revenue increase was achieved primarily by increasing the flat fee collected from $2,000 to $4,000 per county.  The remaining revenue is generated through the proportional share allocation formula.  Program operating expenditures increased from $300,750 to $506, 410.  The expenditure increases are primarily attributable to an increase in the number of program staff and funding for amortization and depreciation expenses. 

Wayne Chizek moved to approve the ETC FY 2012 budget as recommended by the CASS Committee, Jon McNamee seconded and the motion passed unanimously. 
Lu Barron moved to approve the FY 2012 cost allocation plan as recommended by the CASS committee, Melvyn Houser seconded and the motion passed unanimously.

Program Support Analyst Position

Robin Harlow discussed the need for a new position being added to support the continued CSN rollout. The position will mainly be responsible for user support and program analytics. The position will be paid by ISAC and reimbursed by ETC out of the FY 2012 budget. 

Dan Cohen moved to approve the Program Support Analyst position, Terri Henkels seconded and the motion passed unanimously. 

ETC/CSN Project Status Report
Robin Harlow briefly updated the board on the status of the ETC/CSN project.  Additional counties were added in January. Mentor counties were designated to assist counties with rate entry. Mentor counties are assisted by one of three rate experts. If conflicts can’t be resolved by the three experts, the issue will go to the CASS committee. The process has reduced the number of rate requests handled by the staff. 

The CCMS module project has been started. A steering committee will meet once a month with Spindustry to review the progress of the project. 

Wayne Walter made the motion for adjournment of the ETC board, Anna O’Shea seconded and the motion passed unanimously. 

Marge Pitts adjourned the ETC board and reconvened the ISAC board. 

Program Support Analyst Position

Dan Cohen moved to approve Bill to hire and cash flow the Program Support Analyst position to be refunded by ETC in FY 2012, Darin Raymond seconded and the motion passed unanimously. 
Management Report

Brad Holtan presented the financial statements ending on December 31, 2010. Brad reported that the investments and interest would not meet budget. The following items will come in over budget: IMWCA royalty income; fall school net income; NCO school net income; and expenses for software licensing. Under miscellaneous the $10,000 expenditure is money that ISAC loaned to the education foundation to cover scholarship for the spring semester. It will be repaid when a CD matures in April. ISAC is working with Wells Fargo to implement fraud protection services and safe/positive pay services. It was noted that the associate member line item under general income revenue needs to be changed to preferred vendor. 

Chuck Rieken moved to accept the financial report, Lori Elam seconded and the motion passed unanimously.

Brad Holtan reviewed the ISAC 990 tax forms. Board approval of the document will be added to schedule O. Information has been requested from the Iowa League of Cities regarding Schedule R, which relates to DATA, LLC. The 990T form is for magazine advertising. Each board member was asked to sign the conflict of interest policy and return it to Brad.

Harlan Hansen moved to approve ISAC’s 990 and 990T, Dan Cohen seconded and the motion passed unanimously.
The board reviewed the ISAC Education Foundation 990EZ form.

Darin Raymond moved to approve the ISAC Education Foundation 990EZ form, Mike McClain seconded and the motion passed unanimously.
Bill Peterson reviewed the ISAC budget process. 

Bill Peterson and Brad Holtan reviewed the bank reconciliation policy that was requested to be included in our financial policies by the auditors during their review. This policy hasn’t been reviewed by the auditors, but Brad expressed confidence that it will be acceptable. 

The board requested staff to report liability coverage for staff and the auditor’s comments on the policy at a future board meeting. 

Dan Cohen moved to approve the bank reconciliation policy as recommended, Wayne Walter seconded and the motion passed unanimously. 

Bill Peterson gave an update on the office locations that are being explored. The numbers from the RFPs should be returned soon and will be brought to the board in February. 

Nate Bonnett reported that the Department of Revenue (DOR) has yet to respond to the sales tax exemption request which was sent to them on December 29, 2010. It is expected that they will ask for an extension.

Conference and Meetings Report

Stacy Horner reported that the New County Officers School held on January 26-27 had record attendance and received high marks from attendees.

Stacy Horner gave an update on the spring school. 

Rachel Bicego reviewed the spring school Exhibitor Learning Center proposals. The board discussed the proposals and each voted on their top three choices. Based on votes, the presenters are: “Solutions,” Inc., Nationwide Retirement Solutions, and Midland GIS Solutions. 

NACo Report

Bill Peterson introduced Linda Langston, Linn County Supervisor. Linda announced that she will be running for NACo 2nd Vice-President and requested the support of the board.

Grant Veeder moved to whole-heartedly support Linda Langston as candidate for NACo 2nd Vice President, Wayne Chizek seconded and the motion passed unanimously.  
Bill Peterson discussed the financial implications of the campaign and recommended establishing a fund with $15,000 to begin covering campaign costs funded by income from only corporate vendors. Specifically, fall school exhibit booths and sponsor fees were well over budget. No money used on the campaign will come from member county dues. Any fundraising that Linda does will offset the ISAC expenses. 

Darin Raymond moved to authorize the creation of a campaign fund and the movement of $15,000 to the fund from solely private dollars, Melvyn Houser seconded and the motion passed unanimously. 

Bill Peterson introduced Jane Halliburton who thanked the board for being named the 2010 ISAC Golden Eagle. She also gave her support of Linda Langston.

Marge Pitts and Bill Peterson briefed the board on the National Council of County Association Executives (NCCAE) State Association Presidents and Executive Directors conference that they attended in Washington D.C. from January 12-14, 2011. 

Bill Peterson reported to the board that ISAC will no longer be holding a breakfast during the 2011 NACo Legislative Conference but instead will be setting up individual meetings with the congressional delegation.

Bill Peterson nominated Cara Morgan, Fremont County Supervisor, to attend the County Leadership Institute. When appropriate, ISAC annually sponsors a member to attend this event. 

State Advisory Council on Chronic Disease and Disease Prevention Update

Terri Henkels gave an update to the board on the work of the Prevention and Chronic Care Management Advisory Council that she currently co-chairs as a representative of the County Public Health Association. She also chairs the prevention workgroup. After reviewing the responsibilities of the committee, she gave the initial recommendations including the top priorities of Obesity and Diabetes. The full committee reports are available on the Iowa Department of Public Health website. 

Legislative Report

Linda Hinton and Mary Beth Mellick updated the board on actions taken during the first three weeks of the legislative session. The board discussed issues of concern including: collective bargaining; gun bills; county mental health funding and services; property tax; and other bills related to ISAC objectives. 

Commercial Property Tax Meeting

Bill Peterson reviewed the findings of the commercial property tax meeting held on January 21, 2011. A spreadsheet estimating the losses resulting from the Governor’s campaign proposal on commercial property tax was included in the board materials. The group agreed that overall commercial property taxes are too high and to move forward using the ISAC/League 2004 property tax reform report as a starting point. The board was asked to notify Bill if they disagree with any of the findings of the committee. 
Presentation of the County Financial Overview

Mary Beth Mellick distributed the 2011 County Financial Overview to the board and gave an overview of annual trends and major changes. She reported that the information to complete table 13 has yet to be received from the DOR. The board noted that table 25 and chart 25-B need to be updated to reflect the correct mental health levies. 
Miscellaneous

Marge Pitts noted that a list of committee appointments is included in the board materials. 

Bill Peterson asked the board if there were objections to becoming a member of the Coalition for a Better Iowa. Seeing none he commented that it will be a beneficial partnership. 

A response from David Miller, Iowa Homeland Security, to the letter sent by ISAC at the discretion of the board regarding pre-disaster contracting for records recovery was included in the board materials for informational purposes. 

Board members shared reports and inquiries.
The board adjourned at 3:40 pm. 
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